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Illinois 60804-3622, and Our Lady of Charity Parish (established 1954), 3620 South 57th Court, 
Cicero, Illinois 60804-4235. The churches of these two parishes are approximately two miles 
apart, a drive of seven minutes. 

In Fiscal Year 2020 the pre-COVID-19 average Sunday Mass attendance at St. Mary of 
Czestochowa Parish was 1,214 (52% Spanish, 25% English, 23% Polish), a 35% decline from 
the 1,858 attending in Fiscal Year 2000. The same year, the average Sunday attendance at Our 
Lady of Charity Parish was 956 (78% Spanish, 22% English), an 18% decline from the 1,170 
attending in Fiscal Year 2000. 

In Fiscal Year 2021, St. Mary of Czestochowa Parish had an operating deficit of 
$63,109.00. On October 31, 2021, the parish had savings of $175,868.00 on deposit, and no 
church debt. In Fiscal Year 2021, Our Lady of Charity Parish had an operating deficit of 
$61,381.00. On October 31, 2021, Our Lady of Charity Parish had savings of $56,249.00 on 
deposit, and no church debt. 

During Fiscal Year 2019, liturgical life outside Sunday Mass at St. Mary of Czestochowa 
Parish included 29 funerals, 19 marriages, and 36 Baptisms. In the same period Our Lady of 
Charity Parish had 12 funerals, six marriages, and 26 Baptisms. The combined totals of the two 
parishes are 41 funerals, 25 marriages, and 62 Baptisms, a moderate total for a suburban 
parish. 

Following consultations last year with lay and clergy members of the parishes, including 
input from parishioners at large, a report was submitted to the Archdiocesan Standards and 
Recommendations Commission, a group of lay and clergy representatives from across the 
Archdiocese of Chicago. Recently, the Renew My Church Executive Committee submitted the 
Commission's recommendation to the pastoral leadership of the archdiocese. Due to the 20-
year decline in the number of faithful at both parishes, the continuing decline in the number of 
priests able to serve as pastors, and recent annual operating deficits at both parishes, the 
Church in this area of the Archdiocese of Chicago will struggle financially and administratively to 
sustain two parishes. If the care of souls, evangelization, and discipleship are to be the focus of 
future mission, the consolidation and conservation of resources within one new parish is the 
recommended course of action. 

THEREFORE, know that I, Cardinal Blase J. Cupich, Archbishop of Chicago, according to 
the norms of canon 50, canon 121, canon 127 §§1, 2,2°, & 3, and canon 515 §2 of the Code of 
Canon Law, have before me a proposal that the above-mentioned St. Mary of Czestochowa 
Parish and Our Lady of Charity Parish, both in Cicero, Illinois, be extinguished as separate 
juridic persons in the Church and united to form one new juridic person, a territorial parish 
named, ad interim, St. Mary of Czestochowa, OL:Jr Lady of Charity Parish, located within the 
combined territories of the two parishes. St. Mary of Czestochowa Church is to be designated 
the parish church. Know also, I convened the Presbyteral Council of the Archdiocese of 
Chicago electronically via the internet on January 18, 2022. Then, after hearing the Presbyteral 
Council and receiving its vote of 32 for and one against the proposal, I accepted the Presbyteral 








